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M E M O R A N D U M

TO:

Mayor and Board of Commissioners

FROM:

J. Webb Fuller, Town Manager

DATE:

August 28, 2002

RE:

Annual Report, FY 2001-2002

At the end of each year, all departments in the Town review the past year’s activities and summarize these activities in an annual report. This report reflects the significant contributions made by each department to the overall success of the Town’s programs and services. The following excerpts, taken from the reports submitted by each Department Head, highlight the events that took place in FY 01/02.

ADMINISTRATION

The Town Clerk is charged by law with maintaining and safeguarding all official Town records for research by Town departments, elected officials, citizens, and the general public, and for providing public notice of all official meetings. In addition, the Town Clerk’s office provides administrative support for the Board of Commissioners, Town Manager, Citizens Advisory Committee, Festival of Thanksgiving Committee, Artwork Selection Committee, the Government Access Channel Committee, the Personnel Grievance Board, Recreation Committee; and ad hoc committees - Large Structure Committee and Parking Committee.
Highlights of FY 01/02 include the updating of the Town’s website to include Board Of Commissioners meeting agendas and backup materials, Board of Commissioners summary actions and approved minutes from January 2001 to Present and a Board/committee application form and Board/committee membership rosters. Other accomplishments include an updated Consolidated Fee Schedule and the completion of the sale of the Nags Head Pond lots by upset bid process.

Board/Committee Meetings

During FY 01/02, the Board of Commissioners met 17 times, resulting in the preparation and distribution of 170 agenda packets. All meetings were advertised in the Coastland Times and the 26 persons on the "Sunshine List" were notified individually of each meeting as required by the Open Meetings Law. Approximately 89 Public Hearings were advertised in the Coastland Times and the Outer Banks Sentinel. The Government Access Channel was used to post public notices concerning items of interest. Public notice of meetings of Town boards, committees, and events was provided in the Coastland Times. 

The formal minutes of the Board of Commissioners meetings filled 456 legal pages including attachments; actual text of the minutes was stored on the Town-wide shared drive and on the Town’s website.

Minutes were taken and prepared for 48 staff meetings by the Office Assistant/Deputy Town Clerk; these minutes were distributed to Board members as well as to all Town employees. The number of staff meetings is affected by the number of storms/hurricanes impacting the Town.

Agendas, minutes and reports to the Board of Commissioners were prepared for 10 Citizens Advisory Committee meetings and for 11 Artwork Selection Committee meetings in FY 01/02. Minutes were prepared and distributed for five Recreation Committee meetings and for four Parking and five Large Structure ad hoc committee meetings.

Board packages are prepared for Board members; Town Department Heads as well as media reporters obtain agendas and backup materials via the Town’s website.

Town Code, Ordinances, Resolutions, Proclamations and Policies

The 55 ordinances, 39 resolutions and nine proclamations adopted during FY 01/02 were processed through the Town Clerk's office. There were 12 Board-adopted policies incorporated in the Town Policy Book and distributed to all Policy Book holders. Six Town Code Supplements were processed, reviewed, and distributed. 

Currently, 10 individuals/companies maintain copies of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance and 35 individuals/companies maintain copies of the entire Nags Head Town Code and receive updates. This number represents a decrease from last year. The Consolidated Fee Schedule recently adopted by the Board requires a fee for Town Code supplements and some individuals/companies have chosen not to renew.

Permits, Applications, Meeting Room Reservations

This department is responsible for processing permit applications for outdoor crowd gathering events, fishing tournaments, closing-out sales, massage therapy businesses, massage therapists, and taxi-cab businesses in a timely manner. In addition, this department maintains Town Park reservations and clean-up deposits and coordinates special requests for other Town property.

There were approximately 58 reservations for the Town Park, representing an 18 percent decrease from the previous year. Outdoor Crowd Gathering Applications totaled 30 for FY 01/02 and there were 282 temporary beach driving permits generated for the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament in October 2001. There were two taxicab applications (request for certificate of public convenience and necessity) processed in FY 01/02.

Records Management

All ordinances and resolutions are numbered and stored in permanent books. All formal Board of Commissioners minutes are also filed in permanent minute books. All Town contracts/agreements are stored in the fire-resistant vault; they are indexed automatically on the shared drive for easy retrieval. The emergency evacuation box, provided to the Assistant Fire Chief during times of emergency, was updated in the event of an emergency requiring evacuation of the Town’s Municipal Complex.
Research

Personnel in the Clerk's Office handled many inquiries, from other Town departments as well as the general public, concerning Board agendas, past Board meeting minutes, etc. Information requests from the general public have increased in FY 01/02. 

Miscellaneous

Certificates - The Oath of Office was administered to four new and/or promoted Police Officers.

Bids, Official Documents - Advertisement for formal bid openings for the acquisition and/or disposition of Town equipment and public auctions are handled through this department. Reports on the results of all formal bids are provided to the Board of Commissioners. The Town Clerk certified, attested, and notarized several different types of documents in FY 01/02. 

Goals for FY 01/02 for the Town Clerk’s office include microfilming by the State of all formal Board of Commissioners minutes for safeguard, an update and automation of the Town Policy Book, the creation of a Town Welcome package and the recodification of the entire Town Code.

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES
The Administrative Services department provides continuous support for all of the other Town departments in the areas of personnel, information systems management and financial matters. Further, the department safeguards the assets of the Town by implementing and maintaining internal controls and the Town’s investment policy. 

Financial Results

Administrative Services plays a key role in the annual operating and Capital Improvement budgets. Centralized purchasing allows for the timely identification of budget issues so they can be addressed. This department monitored spending closely and brought forward 13 budget adjustments in 01/02. There were 4,251 accounts payable checks issued during the fiscal year and $2,830.59 was saved by taking advantage of purchase discounts. There were 1,186 purchase orders issued and 41 1099’s prepared for the year. 

The Town enjoyed a 99.6 percent tax collection rate (unaudited) for the fiscal year ending June 2002. This represents a slight drop over the prior year due mainly to the number of properties included in bankruptcy actions. There were 5,692 tax bills issued along with 952 privilege licenses and 1,231 tax certifications for real estate transactions. 

Water encountered a busy year as well with 24,880 water bills processed, 401 final bills generated and approximately 2,900 second notices. There were 235 new water service accounts and 359 Septic Health credits processed. Total water accounts at June 30, 2002 were 4,166. A new water billing policy was crafted and went into effect July 1, 2002. This policy was designed to improve collectability of accounts while limiting some of the account transfers for tenant occupied locations. 

Considerable time was spent on several projects to include the tax exempt financing for the new YMCA facility in Nags Head, Duck incorporation impact, fire protection agreements, and our customer service initiative.

An unqualified (clean) opinion was received from our auditors Pickrell & McGinnis on the Town’s financial statements for the previous fiscal year.

Personnel

The Personnel Committee has been very active in the last fiscal year by having numerous meetings. The entire Personnel policy was updated and approved by the Board during the year. There were 19 full time vacancies advertised with 15 filled for the various departments in 01/02. There were 39 part time employees processed during the year. There were 892 payroll checks issued in 01/02 along with 2,107 direct deposit advices.

Since its inception, the Board adopted Employee Computer Lease/Purchase Program has been well received. To date, 120 employees have participated in this program with 24 new participants in 01/02. A total of $233,057 has been loaned under this program.

This past year 13 workers compensation claims were filed and facilitated along with nine incident/damage claims. Administrative services also provided litigation support for various ongoing matters.

Excellent customer service is what sets us apart. In February 2001, the Town embarked on a program to identify its customers and its customer service expectations. After a kick-off presentation, ten Customer Service Goals were identified by the Town’s employees.  These goals are now prominently displayed on each employee’s computer and our customer’s satisfaction with service delivered by Town employees is now tracked. This Customer Service Initiative will continue throughout the upcoming year.  

Management Information Systems

The integration of computing services into the daily workflow has continued throughout FY 01/02 with the support of MIS. The major focus of the Town’s MIS personnel has been directed toward the successful operations of the Town-wide computer network, hardware and software support, electronic security, training and Website maintenance and development.

Help Desk

One of the primary functions of Management Information Systems is support. While not all support calls are documented, the support calls that are tracked allow management to prioritize labor and plan for future growth. There were 758 calls for support logged in Track-It this year and those calls took 918.48 hours to resolve. The top five MIS work order types for this year were administrative, diagnosing software problems, Munis support, diagnosing hardware problems and software installations. 

Last year there were 953 calls for support. Those calls took 878.65 hours to resolve and the top five work order types were for supporting software problems, administration, phone system, network operations and Munis support.

Not all calls for support are tracked. Generally, calls that take a support person longer than 10 minutes to resolve are logged.

A Web module for the Track-It support system was installed. This module enables MIS to access and log trouble tickets from any computer with Internet access. In the future, users will be able to create their own trouble tickets. This will reduce the amount of calls to MIS for support.

Training

MIS conducted, or facilitated, numerous software training sessions. At the Town’s request, Munis sent their trainers to the Town to help train staff on Project Accounting, Utility Billing and Work Orders to name a few. GIS training was performed by Geographic Technologies Group of Greensboro. Some of the titles of the in-house training MIS conducted were Getting to Know PTWin32, MS Access Roundtable, Cell Phone Training and Digital Camera Training.

MIS quantifies the onsite training sessions it conducts or facilitates by means of user surveys. These surveys are administered at the end of each training session. The survey results help management better understand the training needs of employees and the trainee’s rating of the session and trainer. The majority of the trainees who have responded to the survey feel satisfied with the quality of the both the training content and the trainer. They are also satisfied with the amount of computer training that they get throughout the year.

Software Implementation 

Munis support and the purchase and implementation of new Munis modules continues to be one of the primary missions of MIS. All departments are now using Munis for creating online requisitions and entering budget information. A new module called Project Accounting was added to the Munis financial suite as was the Contract Management module. This enables Finance to track project costs across funds, departments and line items. 

As part of the Website Update Project, Adobe Acrobat was installed on all of the desktop workstations throughout the Town. This software enables users to save MS Office documents in a portable document format, or PDF. 

Standardized file compression software and image viewing software was also installed on all workstations and laptops throughout the Town.

MIS continued to help Planning with the implementation of their building permit software. This software is called PTwin32 and is from Black Bear Systems. Starting January 1, 2002, all development permits issued by the Town were issued using PTwin32 software. During FY 01/02 MIS finished implementing the Black Bear project and is now only supporting technical issues that relate to this software’s use.

Geographic Information Systems

MIS frequently looked at the GIS Strategic Plan developed during FY 2001. This enabled not only MIS, but also enabled all of the Town’s departments to better understand the integration of GIS technology into the daily processes of the workforce. 

A new GIS tool was installed on 20 workstations throughout the Town. This tool is called GISmo and it will help all of the Town’s departments map enable key datasets to aid in forecasting trends and decision making.

Website

The Town of Nags Head Website is managed by MIS. In order to better organize the ever increasing content on the Town’s Website, MIS, with the help of the departmental Webmasters (a Webmaster is an employee assigned by a department head to keep that department’s portion of the content on the Town Website up to date) and the vendor GovOffice.com, redesigned the Town’s Website. Aside from creating a new look for the site a different navigational structure was employed and a search feature was added.

Examples of information on the Website are online agendas, water quality analysis results, current weather information and two Webcams. 

Hardware

MIS continues to support the Town network, which is comprised of a total of eight servers (six NT, one Novell and one Unix), 48 workstations operating in a Windows NT / Windows 2000 / XP environment, 34 notebook computers, 17 network printers and two stand alone printers. Of those workstations, laptops and network printers, five workstations and five notebook computers were purchased during 01/02.

All of the Town’s 10baset Asante hubs were replaced with faster 10/100 Cisco switches. Upon the completion of this upgrade large files move across the network almost nine times faster than they did using the old 10 baset hubs. This upgrade allows users to have faster access to their network files and allow MIS to rapidly deploy software to users desktops.

The Proxy/Fax server located in the Computer Room at Town Hall was split in order to increase the efficiency of the Proxy Server. The Proxy Server now is a stand alone server. This project has served to make the Town’s Internet connection more stable and has increased the speed at which users can access the Internet from their workstations.

In an effort to take some of the file sharing burden off of the Town’s primary server, a network attached storage device, or NAS was installed on the network. This device is a server independent hard drive system that allows for the storage non-critical files, e.g., drive image files.

Security
Both the physical and the electronic security of all of the Town’s computer, phone and networking equipment falls within the purview of MIS.

A complete phone system security audit was performed by MIS with help from Sprint. Our phone system proved to be secure from external users (phone hackers) dialing into the Town system and exploiting it, e.g., grabbing an outside line for making unauthorized calls.

The Town’s virus protection plan captured over 2,000 virus-infected emails this year. There was no significant down time due to virus related attacks. MIS devotes time on a daily basis keeping up with virus threats. The MIS policy of user education and installing centrally managed virus protection software on workstations and servers continues to be the most effective infestation deterrent.

MIS is continually “hardening” the security of the Town’s internal network and its connection to the Internet. All threats to security are analyzed and dealt with in accordance with industry standard best practices.

Phone System

The Town Hall phone system and the Public Works phone system are maintained by MIS. There were 43 phone system support tickets logged in Track-It. Twelve of those tickets resulted in calls to have Sprint either come on site or fix the trouble in their office. Sprint responded to the MIS calls for service within eight business hours as required by our maintenance agreement with them.

MIS User Survey

In an effort to understand Town employee's computer use, employee's satisfaction with both hardware and software applications, and to efficiently provide service to Town employees so they in turn can provide efficient service to their customers, Management Information Systems conducted an Information Technology survey. All of the Town’s 92 computer users were asked to participate in this survey. Fifty-three computer users responded to this request.

There were 32 questions on the survey. The first six questions were asked in order to give MIS an idea of whether or not the respondent could compare his or her interaction with MIS to another professional service organization. While a majority of the respondents had home computers, a minority of them had interactions with repair personnel outside of the workplace.

The next section dealt with the Employee Lease Purchase Program. It was determined that a majority of the respondents participated in the Program. The respondents that participated in this program rated the service that MIS provided during this process. Sixty-nine percent gave MIS a rating of excellent.

The third section of the survey dealt with on the job computer use. More than one fourth of the respondents used a computer for greater than six hours a day. Extrapolation of the data reveals that over half (54.71 percent) of the computer users surveyed use their computers for more than three hours per work day. These numbers give weight to the statement that the respondents are experienced computer users.

This section also asked users, “While using the Internet at work, do you feel that your connection speed is adequate?”. Ninety-three percent answered yes to this question.

When comparing the level of service that the respondents received from MIS as compared to the level of service they received from other private computer support entities. Eighty-one percent of the respondents polled thought that the MIS Division was better than the private computer support entities that they have used.

The MIS Service and Support Section of the survey showed that 96 percent of the respondents thought the technologies at the Town are sufficient for them to perform their duties, e.g., computer, hand-held computer, software application, phones, etc..

While the majority of the respondents rated the Munis Product as acceptable, good or excellent, 29 percent rated this product as either poor or not acceptable. Munis Support fared better in terms of the way the respondents rated it as compared to the Munis Product.

The Training section of the survey found the majority of the respondents felt that they were trained adequately with regard to their job function. Also, the majority preferred in-house training to traveling to a training facility. Ninety-six percent of the respondents felt that MIS has met their training needs. 

The last section of the survey found that the phone system met the majority of the respondents needs. One hundred percent to the respondents said that the current voice mail system met their needs. Forty-eight percent of the respondents would find it useful to be able to retrieve voice mail via email. Thirty-eight percent of the respondents would like to be able to retrieve their email messages via voice mail.

This survey will be administered on an annual basis to allow Management to observe trends in not only how employees use technology, but also their satisfaction with the technology the use to carry out the day to day business of the Town.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT
Planning/Zoning

· Residential Parking Standards

Staff, in conjunction with the Parking Committee, assisted the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners in developing minimum parking standards for single-family houses and duplexes. The result of this analysis was the Board of Commissioners’ adoption of new regulations that require every new house and duplex to have at least one paved, 10’ x 18’ parking space for each bedroom (minus two), the parking spaces are required to be accessed from a 12’ foot paved driveway, and a 10’x 10’ backing space must be provided. The newly adopted regulations prohibit the parking of cars end to end in driveways. Also the regulation should increase the safety of access to residential houses by providing a turn around area out of the public right-of-way. 

Existing homes are subject to these parking requirements only when an additional bedroom is requested. The regulations contain a deferral for year-round occupants who do not lease their properties, until the occupancy status of the property changes.

· Residential Lot Coverage
The Board of Commissioners adopted an increase in the maximum lot coverage limit for single-family lots over 10,000 square feet, outside of the Village at Nags Head. These lots now enjoy 33 percent lot coverage, a three percent increase over the former 30 percent lot coverage limit. The additional lot coverage should ease property owners’ compliance with the newly adopted parking standards.

· Unified Access Plan

The Board of Commissioners adopted a unified access plan for the Village at Nags Head (Commercial-2 District and similar Hotel District regulations are under consideration) to limit commercial “curb-cuts” to the Town’s major thoroughfares, coordinate site development, and encourage the use of shared access easements and side streets to more safely and efficiently serve commercial development within the Village at Nags Head.

· Big Box Retail Prohibition

Staff assisted the Planning Board and Board of Board of Commissioners in examining the ramifications of large format, mega-retail development locating in Nags Head. The Town’s value of not becoming a regional commercial center was reaffirmed. In July 2001 the Board of Commissioners adopted an amendment to the zoning ordinance that prohibits the development or redevelopment of retail buildings over 50,000 square feet. 

· Hotel Regulations

In response to citizens’ concerns that the Town’s zoning regulations may be stifling hotel development, the Board of Commissioners adopted several zoning text amendments drafted by staff to relax hotel regulations. Among other features, the current zoning ordinance now has eliminated the hotel floor area ratio maximum (FAR), has reduced minimum parking requirements and setbacks for hotels, allows hotels to have employee dormitories, allows hotel sites to have multiple buildings with multiple accessory uses, and hotel open space standards have been modified.

· Transitional Protection Buffer Yards

Recognizing a need to decrease some of the negative impact of commercial uses on abutting residential zoning districts, The Board adopted a text amendment requiring enhanced buffering between specific types of commercial uses and adjacent residential zones. Written by staff, the amendment prescribes varied buffer requirements for commercial uses depending upon the designated intensity of a proposed commercial use such as a restaurant or service station for example.

· Fence Height

Staff prepared a zoning text amendment to increase the area of side yards that can include fence up to six feet in height. Drafting of this text amendment coincided with a major enforcement effort to gain greater overall compliance with the Town’s fence regulations in response to numerous citizen concerns.

· Lighting of Tall Structures

Concerned with maximizing safety in the Town, the Board of Commissioners amended the zoning ordinance by requiring structures over 150 feet tall to be lit in accordance with adopted FAA standards and a Town approved lighting plan. The Town’s two tallest structures, two communications towers, are now illuminated and monitored 24 hours per day with the latest FAA approved equipment in accordance with a lighting plan selected by the Board members.

In addition, staff prepared information for the Board of Adjustment and facilitated the site plan and subdivision review processes. A thorough and detailed review of site plans and subdivision plats is a high staff priority. Comprehensive plan review is essential to insure the orderly, safe, and visually appealing commercial and residential development of the Town. The following are lists of the site plans and subdivision plans submitted for Board of Commissioners review. Keep in mind, staff regularly prepares and reviews numerous administrative site plan amendments and lot recombinations which are not reviewed by the Board of Commissioners but nevertheless require considerable staff review time:

· Site Plans/Conditional Use Applications 

Saint Andrews Episcopal Church expansion

Nature Conservancy (Outer Banks Medical Center renovation)

Carolina Surgical Care facility

Whalebone Resort (Jennette’s Pier concept plan)

Nags Head Raceway expansion

Quality Oil 

Sunsations retail shopping center

Plaza Del Sol commercial center

Outer Banks Association of Realtors headquarters

Sprint Telephone facility expansion

Rocker Room Day Care Center expansion

· Preliminary and/or final Subdivision Plats 
Whalebone Luxury subdivision

Elliott Estates Commercial subdivision

Old Nags Head Place final subdivision

· Board of Adjustment

Staff prepared nine separate applications for Board of Adjustment consideration over the past fiscal year.

· Zoning and Town Code Violations

Town Code and Zoning Violations essentially stayed the same, 35 compared to 37 in 00-01 and less than the 46 Warning Citations issued in 99-00. The number of Civil Citations issued in 01-02 were less than 00-01 and 99-00, with 488, 576, and 698 citations, respectively.

· CAMA Permits

CAMA Minor permits were up less than 10 percent compared to last fiscal year 94 compared to 88. CAMA exemption letters were almost half of 00-01, 23 compared to 40. The most number of permits and exemption letters ever written was 99-00 with 167 permits and 190 exemption letters due to hurricanes Floyd and Dennis.

· Other Permits

Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control plan reviews in 01-02 were almost the same as 00-01, with 93 this fiscal year compared to 90 last fiscal year, but more than the 70 reviews in 99-00.

The number of Outdoor Crowd Gathering Permits reviewed in 01-02 were less than the previous two years with 22, compared to 27 in 00-01 and 31 in 99-00. This permit application is now being distributed electronically to the various departments to expedite the review process. 

The number of Sign Permits issued in 01-02 were 21, in 00-01 there were 16, and in 99-00 there were also 21 permits issued.

· Code Compliance Inspections

The Planning Department started keeping track of Code Compliance inspections in February 2002. The number of inspections by the end of the fiscal year was 414.

· Floodplain Management Plan

Last fall the Town completed the re-certification process for the Community Rating System program by submitting a Floodplain Management Plan. This Plan resulted in a flood insurance premium reduction of 20 percent for some Town policyholders. The 20 percent reductions apply to property owners that have properties in a special flood hazard area (AE and VE zone) and a 10 percent reduction for all other insured properties.

· Historic Committee

In October the Historic Committee gave its final report on possible regulatory actions or incentives for preservation of the structures in the Historic District. The Committee recommended that no actions be taken at this time to establish a district or commission to protect the area. The Committee did support many of the concepts that addressed incentives for preservation both within and outside the District.

· Whalebone Dredging Project

Staff assisted the North Carolina Division of Water Resources in a maintenance-dredging project of the Wanchese navigational channel. This project involved the pumping of approximately 110,000 cubic yards of sand from the Wanchese navigational channel to a section of the beach from Gulfstream Street south to Huron Street. Staff assisted with property owner notification as well as assistance with placement of the dredge pipe from the causeway to the beach.

· Recreation Committee

Staff has provided support to the recreation committee regarding planning for recreational improvements within the Town including the Harvey site and the Twiford parcel.

· Moratorium on Large Dwellings

On May 15 staff was instructed not to accept building permit applications for single-family dwellings larger than six bedrooms and a combined total of 10 bedrooms for duplexes. On June 5, 2002 the Board adopted a moratorium/ordinance limiting single-family dwellings to no more than eight bedrooms and a maximum of 12 bedrooms for a duplex. The moratorium is in effect until the Board’s first meeting in December 2002. The Large Structure Committee (a reorganization of the former Parking Committee) was requested to address the concerns of large dwellings. 

· Parking Committee now the Large Structure Committee

Staff assisted this Committee with development of the revised parking and coverage regulations. The Committee was later designated as the Large Structure Committee and staff again is assisting that Committee in addressing the impacts of large dwelling structures. The Committee was requested to forward to the Commissioners recommendations for large homes for which a moratorium was enacted in June 2002. 

· Division of Coastal Management Public Beach and Waterfront Access Grant

In July 2001 the Town received an acquisition grant for $150,000.00 for the Harvey property.

· Hazard Mitigation Plan
In the spring of 2002, the Town assembled and completed a Hazard Mitigation Plan. This Plan followed the requirements of Senate Bill 300-Disaster Mitigation Act which was adopted by the NC General Assemble on June 15, 2001. This Plan addressed flood hazards in addition to other hazards such as fire, tornadoes etc. In July 2002, the Plan was adopted by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners.

Septic Health Initiative 

The following represents a summary of the Septic Health Initiative Program activities for FY 01/02.

Inspection and Pumping Program

· Inspection Refunds

In September 2001, the incentive-based septic inspection rebates for the second consecutive year became available to property and business owners whose septic systems are not managed by a state certified operator. These rebates reimburse the full cost of an inspection ($65.00) performed by four Town approved contractors. Contractors completed 431 septic tank and drain-field inspections between September 2001 and April 2002. Town reimbursements to property owners for inspection refunds in FY 01/02 totaled $27,985.00. Town staff completed 10 additional courtesy inspections. 

· Pumping Credits

An incentive-based pumping credit was also available to those owners who decided to have their tanks pumped. A $30.00 water bill credit was given to these owners between September 2001 and April 2002. In all, 359 credits were issued in this time period. The Town reimbursement to property owners totaled $10,770.00.

· Addressing Failing Septic Systems and the Availability of Septic Loans 

Approximately 36 septic systems have been noted as malfunctioning or failing since the program inception. Of the systems inspected, five percent were found to be failing or had the characteristics of a failing system from September through April 2002. All property owners have been notified of the condition of their system and the various options available to them. There have been 14 septic loans totaling $18,427.00 approved and activated since the summer of 2001 with two others in current processing. 

· Water Quality Monitoring Program

To determine the extent and impacts, if any, of leaking and improperly maintained septic tanks, the Town is monitoring the quality of area ground and surface waters at selected sites. This program also began in November 2000 with a few surface sites, and expanded to 31 surface and ground water (well) monitoring sites in February 2001. 

Since then, the Town continues to utilize a contracted chemist to collect and perform lab analysis of water quality samples on a weekly basis at 31 sites. Some of the parameters tested include fecal coliforms, ammonium and nitrates, phosphates, salinity, specific conductance, pH, and dissolved oxygen.

These parameters will be correlated with other factors currently being collected by Town staff to help give a better overall picture of the environmental health of the Town. These other factors include water temperature, wind velocity and direction, rainfall, tidal conditions and their possible influence on the water quality results.

The findings of this program indicate that with very few exceptions our ground and surface waters are within acceptable limits. It should be noted that the spring and early summer 2002 season has been very dry and the monitoring results indicate this. Similar to last year’s monitoring results, there have been consistent high levels of fecal coliform found in the South Nags Head surface (north and south ditch) test sites in late April and May 2002 and the late summer 2001, mainly due to higher precipitation amounts during those times. The highest recorded fecal coliform recordings since the summer of 2001 were 4,600 fecal coliform per 100 ml of water sampled in the South Ditch on April 25, 2002 and 5,600 fecal coliform found on July 24, 2001. Greater than 6,000 fecal coliform were found in the North Ditch area of South Nags Head on August 28, 2001 with several other findings of fecal coliform in both of these ditch areas have being noted on an consistent basis when rainfall amounts were high.

The Blue Fin Canal in Old Nags Head Cove has also shown levels above 200 coliforms per 100ml water on occasion with the highest result on April 25, 2002 of 1,200 fecal coliforms per 100ml tested.

Some of these sites can show high levels one week and the next week the levels are within the state standard of 200 fecal coliforms per 100 ml. Fecal coliform is bacteria found in the feces of warm-blooded animals and is not a disease-causing agent; rather they indicate disease-causing agents that may be present. Higher concentrations of fecal coliform indicate the likeliness of harmful organisms. Fecal Coliform is also naturally found in some bodies of water and may already exist for a number of reasons (wild animals, heavy rains producing runoff). These bacteria can enter a water system through runoff, sewage, trash, animal and human waste. The ocean is not usually prone to high fecal coliform levels because of tidal affects and the strength of the currents. The state standard is 200 fecal coliform per 100 ml for swimming advisories. Staff has noted on several occasions the presence of waterfowl and mammals in these water bodies.

· Septic Education Program

Another component of the initiative is the education program. Approximately 2,000 brochures, 4,000 door hangers, and 6,000 stickers were handed out during the past year. 

The Education Program also employed many other methods to help spread the word on how property owners and the environment can greatly benefit from properly maintained septic systems.  These methods include the following. 

An Elementary School Program targeting fourth and fifth graders; radio, television, participant display signs, participation in area expositions, and fairs, newsletter and newspaper articles. Grant proposals to state and federal agencies for education funding have also been submitted. Presentations to civic groups and associations were made and finally the sponsoring of an intern through the Carolina Environmental Program with University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill was achieved. 

The success and accomplishments of this innovative program have gained the respect and recognition of other local governments and professional planning organizations. The North Carolina Chapter of the American Planning Association in May 2002 honored Town Mayor Robert Muller for his leadership in establishing and promoting this program.

Building Inspections

Building inspection activities have continued to increase. New single-family home construction has remained at an all time high with an 8.5 percent increase in single-family permits and a 56 percent increase in single-family-large permits (more than 3,000 square feet). During FY 01/02, the Inspections Division completed 6,063 field inspections compared to last year’s 5,707(6.2 percent increase) and issued a total of 687 permits of which 179 were single-family dwelling permits. The total value of construction during the past fiscal year totaled $ 55,507,246.00. A third inspector was added to our department in 1998. Since 1998, inspections have increased from 4,240 to 6,063 (43 percent increase) and the total amount of permits issued has increased from 407 to 687 (68.8 percent) increase.

PRIVATE 

As noted in last year’s report, a building trend is continuing with the redevelopment of Nags Head property where older single-family dwellings as well as commercial structures are demolished or moved and replaced with large single-family dwellings. During FY 2001 a total of four structures were moved and 21 structures demolished. These new homes ranged from six to 16 bedrooms and from 6.5 to 14 bathrooms with private pools and private access to the beach. The trend of demolishing motels continued with three motels removed and replaced with multiple single-family dwellings. Plans are in the review stage for the removal of one additional motel in the upcoming year.

Noteworthy events affecting the building inspectors included: (1) The construction of the Outer Banks Hospital and Medical Office Building reached completion in the spring of 2002. (2) The Damage Assessment Team met to organize efforts in the event of a storm. (3) The Inspections Division conducted its biannual meeting with the General Contractors performing construction in the Town with the purpose of the meeting to discuss any issues or procedures within the Town. (4) The Inspections Department conducted educational workshops for the public involving Flood Hazard Reduction Education and Flood Resistant Construction Retrofit Techniques. (5) The Town’s Insurance Services Office (ISO) rating was upgraded. This allows for an increased reduction of flood insurance premiums for the Town’s citizen from 15 percent to 20 percent. (6) Black Bear permitting software became fully operational in January 2002. All permits are now written via the computer to insure better tracking of projects. (7) The construction of the Outer Banks YMCA reached completion in November of 2001.

The Town’s building inspectors continued with increasing certification requirements and continuing education training. Two building inspectors currently hold three (3) Level 3 Standard Inspection Certificates and (1) Level 2 Standard Certificate and (4) Level 3 Probationary Certificates. Two inspectors are qualified as Local Permit Officers for Coastal Area Management (CAMA). Two inspectors are currently qualified to take the state certification exam as Floodplain Managers. The third Inspector was recently hired and holds (4) Level 1 Probationary Certificates and is in the training process to obtain his Standard Level 1 Certificates within the next year. The Inspections Division has completed 629 hours of educational training within the past fiscal year.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY
The Department of Public Safety is comprised of two divisions: The Police Division and the Fire and Rescue Division. 

The Police Division strives to deliver high quality police service to the residents of and visitors to the Town of Nags Head. The prevention of crime is the highest operational priority; and the division places its highest value on the preservation of human life, the protection of property and “quality customer service” to the public. The Police Division is divided into four operational units: Administration, Patrol, Criminal Investigation, and Animal Control. The Administrative Unit performs the administration, records keeping and computer operation of the Division.

The Patrol Unit is composed of all uniformed officers and functions to deliver basic law enforcement service to the residents and visitors in the Town of Nags Head. The Criminal Investigation Unit is composed of police officers designated and performing the duties of investigating crimes occurring within the Town’s corporate limits. The Animal Control Unit is responsible for the operation of an effective animal control and protection program in and for the Town.

The Fire and Rescue Division provides fire protection and ocean rescue services to the residents and visitors to Nags Head. The Fire and Rescue Division is composed of two operational units: Fire and Rescue Unit and the Ocean Rescue Unit.

The Fire and Rescue Unit responds to fire and general rescue calls for service, mutual aid requests from other jurisdictions, performs fire code inspections and completes fire cause investigations. The Ocean Rescue Unit provides water rescue services from April through October of each year. During the beach tourist season, Nags Head beaches are protected and patrolled by ocean rescue lifeguards on all terrain vehicles as well as lifeguards manning fixed lifeguard stands strategically positioned along the ocean front beach.

Additionally, the Town of Nags Head, through our Ocean Rescue Unit, provided Ocean Rescue Service to the Town of Southern Shores on a contract basis during FY 01/02.

Police Division

During FY 01/02 Nags Head police officers responded to 10,951 calls for service. This reflects an increase of 1,923 from the 9,028 calls in FY 00/01. The Police Division provided over 400,000 miles patrolling and responding to calls for service in the Town.

Police officers responded to 159 burglary calls during FY 01/02 compared to the 131 in FY 00/01 for an increase of 28 burglaries. Burglaries to residential absentee owner rental cottages is the area in which the Town is, crime wise, most vulnerable especially during the late fall and winter off-seasons.

An increase was noted in the larceny crime category, with 245 calls occurring during FY 01/02 compared to 199 calls during FY 00/01. Disturbance calls increased to 286 calls during FY 01/02 compared to 235 calls in FY 00/01. 

Dispatched assault calls increased in FY 01/02 with 128 calls reported compared to 122 in FY 00/01. Police Officers responded to two Rape/Sexual Assault calls during FY 01/02 compared to one in FY 00/01. 

Vandalism calls increased to 108 calls during FY 01/02 compared to the 62 calls in FY 00/01. In FY ½, driving on the beach calls increased to 192 calls compared to the 143 in FY 00/01. Burglar Alarm responses increased during FY 01/02 to 544 responses from the FY 00/01 total of 505 responses.

Three Nags Head police officers were victims of assault on a law enforcement officer during FY 01/02 compared to FY 00/01 when five Nags Head Police Officers were assaulted in the line of duty. 

Overall the “FBI” identified Part I Index Crimes increased by two percent in the Town of Nags Head during FY 01/02. Crime for the last two year reporting periods was still down three percent from the reporting the “FBI” 1999 crime index-reporting year.
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Community Policing and Community Watch

The expansion and success of the Community Policing Program, now in its eighth year, continued during FY 01/02. Citizens and visitors reported 142 suspicious person(s) another 103 reports of suspicious vehicles reported to the Police Division during FY 01/02.

During FY 01/02 the Town of Nags Head continued to be honored with the State of North Carolina, “Governor’s Crime Prevention Community” Award. 

Major Criminal Investigations Update

During FY 00/01 there were only two major crimes - armed robberies - that occurred in the Town of Nags Head. 

Through an investigation involving the Criminal Investigative Units of the Nags Head Police Division, the Dare County Sheriff’s Office, and the Kills Devil Hills Police Department a suspect was identified. The suspect was arrested and charged with two counts of Armed Robbery and two counts of 2nd Degree Kidnapping. 

Motor Vehicle Accidents and Traffic Safety

The Town of Nags Head experienced a total of 180 motor vehicle accidents during FY 01/02, a decrease of 18 motor vehicle accidents from the FY 00/01 total of 198 accidents. A total of 34 of the 180 motor vehicle accidents resulted in personal injury during FY 01/02 compared to 43 injury motor vehicle accidents that occurred during FY 00/01. There were, however, two fatalities related to motor vehicle accidents during FY 01/02. 
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The majority of the serious injury motor vehicle accidents, occurring during FY 01/02, did not involve alcohol, and neither high speed nor weather was a contributing factor. Most of the motor vehicle accidents continued to be the direct result of driver negligence and failure to maintain a proper lookout while turning, changing lanes, pulling onto roadways from private businesses or side streets, or where pedestrians failed to maintain proper lookout while crossing roadways. The two fatality motor vehicle accidents involved alcohol that contributed directly to the cause of these two fatal motor vehicle accidents.  

Personal Watercraft

There were no personal watercraft injury accidents that occurred in the Town during FY 01/02. The Police Division responded to three Personal Watercraft violation calls during FY 01/02. This was a decrease from the six Personal Watercraft violation calls responded to during FY 00/01.

The Town, working with the State Wildlife Resources Commission, successfully petitioned the State of North Carolina to establish a “No Wake” zone that extends 600 feet from the shoreline in that portion of the Roanoke Sound that is adjacent to the “Old Nags Head Cove” neighborhood. 

Independence Day Fireworks Spectacular

The Town sponsored fireworks display was held on the oceanfront at Jennette’s Pier. “Pyrotechnico” Incorporated provided a fireworks display that was unequaled anywhere in North Carolina. It is estimated that in excess of 45,000 persons viewed the display. 

2001 Festival of Thanksgiving 

The Police and Fire and Rescue Divisions, participated in the year long planning and execution of the Town’s very successful Year 2001 “Festival of Thanksgiving”. 

Police Beach Patrol Officer Program

For the seventh consecutive year no criminal incidents occurred on the ocean front beaches during the hours of operation by the Town’s Beach Patrol Officers. Each Beach Patrol Officer performed water rescues of swimmers in distress during the FY 01/02 tourist beach seasons. 

Police Bicycle Patrol Officer Program

The Police Bicycle Patrol Unit, consisting of five trained and assigned uniformed police officers, continued to be a successful operation with bicycle patrols being conducted throughout the neighborhoods, business and entertainment areas in the Town. 

Police Training

Police personnel, both sworn and civilian, continued to receive extensive training during FY 01/02 that amounted to 3,104.5 hours. Training was conducted in Community Policing, career development and  technical and professional training. 

Nags Head Police and Fire and Ocean Rescue personnel were sent to a “Train the Trainer” class in weapons of mass destruction, terrorism and biohazard/chemical incident response. All Nags Head Police and Fire personnel were issued “Emergency Response to Terrorism” job aids that addressed biological, nuclear, incendiary, chemical and explosives responses. 

The Board appropriated $7,000.00 from “contingency” funds to provide for the training and purchase of equipment to enhance our Terrorism/HazMat Biological Response capabilities. Nags Head Public Safety did respond to one suspected possible “Anthrax” exposure.

Two Police Officers received their Intermediate Law Enforcement Certifications from the State of North Carolina, Criminal Justice Standards Commission during FY 01/02. 

Animal Control 

The Animal Control Officer traveled a total of 20,440 miles and worked 1,792.5 hours while patrolling the Town’s neighborhoods and beaches during FY 01/02. The Animal Control Officer responded to 415 citizen calls for service. A total of 187 animals were turned over to the custody of the Dare County Animal Shelter. 

The Animal Control Officer conducted a total of six animal bite investigations. There were no reports of Rabies in the Town during FY 01/02. 

Career Development

Six police personnel, one Lieutenant, three Sergeants and two civilian employees benefited by their continued participation in the Town’s Career Development Program. All six employees successfully completed the requirements of the career development program and will be recommended for continued participation in the program for FY 2002/2003.

Police Computer Initiatives

During FY 01/02 the Police Division concentrated its efforts to build upon our computer network, adding additional software and middleware, which enables each street officer access to Dare County’s “Computer Aided Digital Dispatch System”.  

Fire and Rescue

 

Emergency response by Nags Head Fire Rescue/ Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department Inc. increased from 797 total emergency calls in FY 00/01 to 842 in FY 01/02, an increase of 45 calls. This 5.6 percent increase in total call volume can be attributed to higher brush fire occurrences, unintentional fire alarm activations and calls in which the Fire Division was dispatched but cancelled in route.
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The Fire Rescue Division experienced a 33 percent overall increase in responses involving commercial properties in FY 01/02. A total of 362 emergency responses to these commercial properties were logged in FY 01/02, as compared to 241 responses the prior fiscal year. Residential emergency incidents decreased again by 20 percent at the conclusion of FY 01/02. Response to one and two family residences this year declined for the second year in a row, from 300 in FY 00/01 to 241 in FY 01/02. This reduction is possibly a result of the numerous fire prevention efforts and media disbursements directed to the residential community. Despite the reduction in residential emergency incidents, the overall structural fire dollar loss for FY 01/02 was $256,650, as compared to structural fire loss of $11,650 in FY 00/01. The majority of this increase is attributed to a single residential fire loss in January 2002. Additionally, another incident involving a residential fire took the life of one occupant.

Ocean Rescue

Fiscal Year 01/02 marks the fourth consecutive reporting period in which no lives were lost to drowning at any beach guarded by the Nags Head Ocean Rescue Unit. 
	
	FY 01/02
	FY 00/01

	Water Rescue
	241
	68

	People Assist
	44
	46

	Watercraft Assist
	26
	10

	Lost person Search
	78
	35

	EMS Assistance
	107
	70

	Near Drowning
	3
	0

	Animal Calls
	16
	6

	Education Advisories
	106,579
	65,087

	Beach Closings
	14.5
	12.5

	Emergency Response – NO assistance Needed
	17
	27

	Mutual Aid Response
	9
	17

	Beach Population
	730,512
	492,167


During the fiscal year, the Ocean Rescue Unit made several equipment additions that will serve to provide for more timely and efficient response and rescue operations.

North Carolina Sea Grant “RIP CURRENT” signs were placed at each Town Beach Access to educate the public on Rip Current recognition, avoidance, and self-escape. 

In July 2001, six Ocean Rescue personnel traveled to Jacksonville, FL to compete in the United States Lifesaving Association – South Atlantic Regional Lifeguard Competition. Nags Head placed second in the “B” Division just 9.5 points behind Atlantic Beach (FL) and third place over-all, beating out Virginia Beach by 24 points. In August 2001, five female patrol members traveled to Sandy Hook, NJ to compete in the National Park Service All-Women Lifeguard Competition, taking 14th place out of 56 teams.

Nags Head Ocean Rescue competed in the 17th Annual Lifeguard Olympics, taking 1st place ahead of Kill Devil Hills, Corolla, the National Park Service, Duck, Kitty Hawk, and the Village Beach Club. The event was hosted by Corolla Fire Rescue.
 

Fire Inspections

 

There were 234 Commercial fire inspections this year. In addition to these inspections, staff participated in multiple technical and site plan review sessions, 30 crowd-gathering permit reviews and numerous other special requests to inspect hazardous and non-compliant conditions. The construction of the Outer Banks Hospital, Medical Office Building and Outer Banks Family YMCA were completed in FY 01/02. These three structures required many staff hours of preparation, consultation and inspection.

 

Fire Prevention and Mitigation

 

Nags Head Fire Rescue staff is committed to the vision of fire safety for the citizens and visitors in Nags Head. Fire staff and equipment were present with fire safety literature, youth fire helmets, stickers and fire apparatus at several public events throughout the year. 

 

National Fire Prevention Week activities in October offered 200 community members an opportunity to tour Fire Station 16, meet staff firefighters, view the broadcast of a live fire prevention radio remote, encourage resident participation in fire extinguisher training, promote educational opportunities about residential fire inspections, receive free smoke detectors. 

Numerous child safety seat installation classes and infant CPR classes were presented. During the annual Thanksgiving Festival, Fire, Police and State of North Carolina Infant Car Seat Instructors set up a car seat checkpoint so those transporting infants could determine if car seats were properly installed.

 

The Nags Head Woods Fire Planning Committee met regularly to determine fire suppression needs, hazard assessment and overall mitigation of the wildland urban interface problem in Nags Head Woods.

 

Annual Independence Day Fireworks were successfully launched from the Jeannette’s Pier area on July 6, 2001.
 

CPR training was presented to 90 citizens and Town staff in FY 01/02. Fire extinguisher training programs educated an additional 52 people in the use of this important fire safety equipment. Nags Head Fire staff assisted the Kill Devil Hills Fire Department with “Fire Prevention Week” activities at First Flight Elementary School, as well as by scheduled visits to all Nags Head Pre-schools. There were a total of 2,411 adult and youth fire prevention contacts made during this reporting period. 
 

Fire Training

 

Career fire staff attended numerous in-house and off-site training classes for an aggregate of 2000 hours. 

Apparatus and Equipment
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The Fire and Rescue Division acquired several new pieces of equipment in FY01/02.  Most notably, we acquired a 2002 American LaFrance Eagle Custom Rescue/Pumper. Local resident and longtime supporter of the Nags Head Public Safety Department, Ron Strachan, donated a $3,300 Automatic External Defibrillator. 

Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department/Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department Auxiliary 

The participation of volunteer staff contributed to the success of fire operations in FY 01/02. Fire Station 20 standby hours totaled 4,207 in FY 01/02. Volunteer Firefighter training hours this year totaled 1,155, and volunteer fire staff responded to 436 calls. The NHVFD responded exceptionally well to the July 6th Town fireworks display and during various automobile accidents and fire incidents. 

The Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department continues to provide services in the Town of Nags Head, although nationally, regionally and locally volunteerism has decreased. The Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department Auxiliary provides support for fire operations, bringing drinks and rehab supplies to working fires as well as providing lunch for the Annual Live Burn training held in Buxton, NC. 

Hours Volunteered by NHVFD Members
Nags Head Safety Program 

 

The North Carolina League of Municipalities awarded the Town Safety and Liability grants in excess of $1,000 for the purchase of a confined space rescue tripod and a 40 hour OSHA 501 “Train the Trainer” curriculum for the Town Safety Officer. A required OSHA 300 Log training session instructed Town safety, administrative and payroll and benefits staff with the particular record keeping data now required by North Carolina OSHA.

A 36 hour Fundamentals of Safety Management class was attended and a Nags Head Board Of Commissioners Town Safety Update was provided. The week of May 6-10 2002 was proclaimed Nags Head Safety Awareness Week, consistent with action taken by the State Of North Carolina. Lastly, OSHA Consultative Services Inspectors performed a Town-wide Facility Safety Survey. The final compliance issues are now being resolved and the Town of Nags Head has been strongly encouraged by NC OSHA to apply for the OSHA Sharp Safety Award. As the Nags Head Safety Program continues to evolve, the NC OSHA Rising Star Safety Award is a realistic goal that will compliment the Town-wide commitment to providing a safe and healthy working environment for all employees. 

Two Public Safety employees attended a two-day seminar in Bio terrorism Threat and Weapons of Mass Casualty. As the national anthrax issue was reaching alarming proportions, Public Safety personnel visited the Nags Head Post Office to review the building layout, environmental controls and simply speak with the postal staff regarding their concerns and fears. A response protocol regarding package safety and hazard awareness was presented to all Nags Head Administrative Assistants so suspicious packages entering Nags Head facilities could be dealt with appropriately. Mandatory two day Hazardous Materials Operations training was held at Station 16 on March 9-10, 2002, instructing fire staff in the latest operational hazardous materials techniques. This session culminated in hands on practical, simulated HazMat spill and fire personnel decontamination. 

 






PUBLIC WORKS

Maintenance Garage

The Maintenance Garage performs equipment and vehicle preventive maintenance, vehicle repair, emergency repairs, and various alterations and fabrications. Our goal is to enhance the performance of day to day operations for all Town departments. 

Preventive maintenance has become a top priority with respect to performance and longevity for Town vehicles and equipment. The Garage staff performs regularly scheduled maintenance, and tracks vehicle and equipment usage with an Excel spreadsheet program. This program was recently created by Public Works staff and records fuel, mileage, time, when inspections are due, and part numbers. 

Emergency repair is often necessary to keep things rolling. After hours or during the day, the need may arise to “drop everything” and assist in emergency repairs such as a four-wheeler breaking a tie rod end, a garbage truck hydraulic hose bursting, a vehicle not running right, or a flat tire. 

Other day to day operations include: maintenance and repair of the automatic gate, maintaining the pumps and tanks for fuel delivery, monthly monitoring well inspections, monthly inventory, assisting citizens with recycling, maintenance of nine fixed and six portable generators, 84 licensed vehicles, and unlicensed equipment, including loaders, backhoe, water craft, mowers, ATV’s, weedeaters, chainsaws, trailers, tools, etc., and track, store, and list surplus items. The Garage staff also maintains two vehicles for Nags Head Woods, and one for Dare County (4-H van). Garage staff attended a brake seminar sponsored by Car Quest and participated in voluntary ASE technician certification testing. The Garage Supervisor also attended a three-day seminar on “Hands On” Hydraulic training. 

The Maintenance Garage again received the Public Works Safety Award for calendar year 2001, as it was accident free.

Public Works Administration

Public Works Administration was very busy with routine activities and projects contained in the budget during the last fiscal year.

Projects requiring plan preparation, bidding, and construction supervision include: new security doors for the North and East wings of Town Hall, Police storage at Town Hall, and the building improvements at the Harvey Tract Sound Access site. Public Works Administration was involved in the planning and construction of the last section of the Multi-Use Path. Construction began in April and was completed in June, so that it now runs 11 miles from the northern to the southern Town limits.

Public Works Administration was again involved in planning the July 6th fireworks display on Jennette’s Pier. With the cooperation of Public Safety, this event was another success.

We continue to emphasize training for employees and Public Works Administration staff. During the year the Deputy Director attended the North Carolina Waterworks Operators Association Advanced School and a GASB 34 seminar in Chapel Hill. In addition, the Office Assistant attended training in Microsoft Word 2000 – Intermediate, and “Safety and Security Measures for Front Desk Personnel”. 

During FY 01/02, we processed 68 warning citations for Sanitation Code violations. We try a phone call to the customer to solve the problem first, but if this is not productive, a warning citation is then sent out. Only one turned into a Civil Citation.

The Fleet Maintenance Program had 1,477 work orders for scheduled preventative maintenance work and unscheduled work on Town vehicles and equipment. Some work orders included more than one job performed; for example, preventive maintenance, tire replacement, electrical, hydraulic, or equipment repairs, etc.

Calls were received and processed for special pickups as follows:

Bagged Yard Waste pickup: 75 calls

Bulk Pickup: 801 calls

Cardboard Pickup: 54 calls

Cart Repair: 149 calls

Cart Rollback: 52 calls

Christmas Tree pickup: 44 calls

Dumpster repair: 8 calls

Limb Pickup: 433 calls

Mulch Delivery: 4 calls

Cardboard Recycling: 83 calls

Compost Bin delivery: two calls

Recycling Tub delivery: 30 calls.

Public Facilities Maintenance

Public Facilities Maintenance oversees all Town facilities such as buildings, landscaping, streets, signs, drainage, Town parks, beach accesses, crosswalks, and picking up the trash cans on the beach. We service approximately 125 trashcans and six public restrooms daily from May 1st through October 1st. 

With the addition of the last two miles of the Multi-Use Path, we now maintain 11 miles of path. A Tenant Sweeper Vac was purchased to enable us to maintain the Multi-Use Path. There were also 2.11 miles of road added to the Town’s street system, totaling 36.10 miles of streets to maintain and right-of-ways to mow. We still maintain a mile of sidewalk with an additional 300 feet added to link the new subdivision of Old Nags Head Place to the Curlew Street beach access.

Another addition to the Town’s facilities are the new restrooms at the Harvey Tract sound access. Also at the Estuarine Access on the Nags Head causeway, a path has been provided to make the launching of kayaks a simpler task.

Trash pickup on the beach and at the accesses has increased 40 percent in the last two years. 

Glidden Street access was cut back on the east side to provide a safer route to the beach; previously the existing walk and stairs were unstable and twisted. Two beach access showers were added to Grey Eagle and Loggerhead. Foot washes were added to various accesses to provide better service to the public. 

Town buildings were provided with painting, electrical, plumbing and roof repairs as needed. OSHA requirements were rectified as needed in all Town buildings and maintenance shops. 

Sanitation

The Sanitation Division had another busy year. We requested and received an additional automated truck during the budget process. This will allow us to run three automated trucks, with one spare if needed.

A Pilot Curbside Recycling Program to help divert waste from the waste stream and thereby reduce tipping fees. After research a proposal was approved.  To date 170 residents participated in the program. The Pilot ran from December 2001 through May 2002. The areas served included Nags Head Acres, Vista Colony West, North Ridge and Old Nags Head Cove. The program experienced overall participation rates of 50 percent or greater during all but two weeks of the program. The total tonnage of recyclable items collected was 40,813.5 pounds or 20.40 tons. The total number of collection tubs assigned to participants was 170. The overall average of tubs serviced weekly was 58.5  percent. The lowest weekly participation rate was 37 percent during the week of Christmas and the highest weekly participation rate was 68 percent on February 13 and 14, 2002. 

The recycling program remained active with the following tonnage of the ten main items we accept being collected at drop-offs and commercial sites in FY 01/02. White Goods – 84.23, Aluminum – 5.782, Brown Glass – 36.61, Clear Glass – 22.03, Green Glass – 12.8, Plastic #1 – 5.77, Plastic #2 – 5.66, Cardboard from Tangier Mall – 118.535, Cardboard from Outer Banks mall – 28.356, Cardboard from all other sources – 98.676, Mixed Paper – 71.655. The grand total recycled for FY 01/02 was 490.104 tons which is 12.23  percent increase over FY 2000-2001 total of 436.705 tons. The beach access recycle bins collected the following amount of Recyclables, the weight of which is included in the totals above. Aluminum collection carts – 1,015 (90-gallon carts), bins at bath houses, all amounts in 32-gallon containers, Aluminum – 348, Brown Glass – 155, Clear Glass – 139, Green Glass – 159, and Plastic – 214. 

A total of 587.865 tons of bulk pickup items were collected during FY 01/02, an increase of 69 percent or 240.03 tons over last year.

The Sanitation Division generated 351.5 tons of mulch from tree limbs, which is 27.5 tons or 8.49 percent increase over FY 2000-2001. During FY 01/02, 48 tons of mulch was returned to residents, the remaining tonnage was used within The Town of Nags Head on Town projects. The largest amount of material collected and transported by Sanitation was residential and commercial refuse. The residential total was 3431.206 tons and commercial 5486.948 tons for a grand total of 8918.154 tons. The total refuse rose 117.146 tons or a 1.33 percent increase over FY 00/01. 
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Water Distribution

Water Distribution completed the annual water system flushing and valve-exercising program during the winter months. During the spring months this division relocated meters in conjunction with construction of Phase three of the Multi-Use Path, as well as the removal of several large service connections due to the demolishing of hotels.

There were several water main extensions completed during the year. These included projects that totaled 7,830 feet of additional water main and 16 fire hydrants. Included are two new subdivisions, Old Nags Head Place and Whalebone Cay, as well as extensions on existing streets, Finch St., S. Croatan Highway from Finch St to Flicker St.; Oneto Lane and S. Croatan Highway from Diamond St to Danube St.

There were five major water main failures during the year.

The Water Service Supervisor completed a re-certification class for asbestos waterlines and attended the Annual Rural Water Conference, as well as attending and receiving 12 hours of continuing education credits to keep certifications current. Two Water Service Technicians/Equipment Operators attended the Annual Water Distribution School and received their “C” Water Distribution Operators Certifications. Also, three Water Service Technicians/Equipment Operators received their class “B” commercial driver’s licenses. One Water Service Technician also attended and received 6 hours of continuing education credits to keep his certification current.

From a divisional standpoint, the Water Distribution Division received the 2000-2001 Public Works Safety Award, as well as having three employees named as “employees of the quarter” during the year in the Public Works Department.

Technicians installed the following number of water taps during FY 01/02:

¾” – 62      1” – 67     1 ½” – 1      2” – 1

This compares to the following number of water taps installed in FY 00/01:

¾” – 100     1” – 62     1 ½” – 0      2” – 4

By comparison, there still continues to be a trend toward more 1” taps, which is attributed to the construction of larger homes with pools, which require a larger tap.

Calls for locating water mains during FY 01/02 were 2,195, an increase of 372 from the FY 00/01 total of 1,823.

Water Operations

The water operations division is responsible for supplying potable water to the citizens of Nags Head, as well as supplying treated water to the Dare County Regional Water System at a wholesale rate during the peak water demand period of the busy summer season.

Water Operations is headquartered at the Nags Head Water Treatment Plant located at 2210 Pond Avenue. Water Operations also maintains a pump station located at 104 Gull Street, two elevated water tanks, and serves Nags Head citizens by providing an after hours contact for Public Works.

The Nags Head Water Plant remains staffed six days per week, two shifts per day. Water plant operators answer calls and investigate water distribution complaints during weekends, off hours, and holidays.  They are responsible for insuring that all water storage tanks are full and that adequate water pressures are maintained throughout the water system. Operators also are responsible for the production of water from Fresh Pond during the tourist season. Staff maintains a state-certified laboratory, for state compliance testing of the Town’s drinking water for Coliform bacteria. Fifteen water samples are gathered monthly from selected random sampling locations and analyzed for Coliform bacteria in our laboratory. The results are reported monthly to the state.

Water Operations staff also assists the Water Distribution Division during off-season by responding to customer calls after normal working hours. 

Special Projects

A 275-Kilowatt emergency generator was installed at the 2210 Pond Avenue Water Plant. This generator will be used during long term power outages such as those experienced during a hurricane or a winter storm event. 

The elevated tank painting project at Town Hall was formally completed in May of 2002. This painting project was engineered to last until a new elevated water tank could be designed and constructed at the north end of Town.

Fresh Pond

During the summer of FY 01/02 Fresh Pond levels dropped rapidly due to severe drought conditions that were experienced throughout the state. The poor raw water quality resulting from de-stratification of the pond, and the low pond level itself, terminated Fresh Pond operation by August 4th. The reduced groundwater recharge rate into Fresh Pond during the winter and spring resulted in a delayed start of Fresh Pond operation. Fresh Pond has historically commenced operation by June 1st. The delayed startup was to ensure that a sufficient quantity of raw water would be available during the peak season demand during the early portion of FY 02/03.

New Technologies

An automatic flushing device was installed at the Oregon Inlet Fishing Center in FY 01-02. The purpose of the device is to maintain an adequate level of free chlorine in the water and aid in reducing Total Trihalomethane levels in this area. 

Arsenic

The US EPA has published their intent to reduce the allowable limit of arsenic in drinking water from 50 parts per billion (ppb) to 10 parts per billion. The EPA regulation will not take effect until 2006. North Carolina Division of Environment and Natural Resources however, adopted the EPA arsenic reduction as an interim standard effective January 1st 2002. All water systems that have arsenic levels exceeding 10 ppb have until 2006 to be in compliance with the new standard. Affected water systems must test for arsenic quarterly and provide public notification every quarter that the test results reveal a level of arsenic greater than the 10-ppb limit. Arsenic has been detected at the Dare County Regional Water System, North Beach Reverse Osmosis water treatment plant. The Town purchases water from the regional system and part of the purchased water originates from the North Beach RO Plant. Dare County Regional Water has commenced efforts to find and install a treatment technology to reduce arsenic levels below the new standard. Until such time as the new technology is in place, Dare County Regional Water has begun blending water from the RO Plant with water from The Skyco Water Treatment Plant (which has no arsenic) during off-season demand periods to reduce arsenic levels within the new standard. During high seasonal demand periods however blending water is not feasible and arsenic was detected during quarterly sampling that exceeded the new standard. As a result Nags Head has had to complete one public notification during June of 2002. Dare County Water has reported that the North Beach RO Plant will be in compliance with the lowered arsenic standard in 2004.

Total Water Pumped to Nags Head Water System – FY 00-01 vs. FY 01-02
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Increases in Calls Responded to by the Nags Head Police Department
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